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AB 1330 is Now a Law by John Chocholak 
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Allows CTE to meet a high school graduation requirement! 

AB 1330 by Assembly member Warren Furutani (D-Long Beach) has been sup-

ported and signed by Governor Brown. This bill now gives high school students a 

real choice in the selection of classes they wish to take in preparation for post sec-

ondary employment or education.  

 

There are currently 13 state-mandated course areas from which all students are 

required to select specific classes in order to graduate from high school.  None of 

these courses in the past have been drawn from the non-academic SHOP class 

areas. 

 

Among the 13 required courses, in the past, a one-year course had to be drawn 

from the Fine arts, Performing Arts or Foreign Language areas. AB 1330 now 

adds a CTE class as a fourth selection to these areas. 

 

This bill simply allows CTE to be added to the three current Arts options for 

meeting high school graduation requirements, along with Fine Arts, Performing 

Arts and Foreign Languages.  

 

Auto Shop, Machine Shop, Wood Shop and Welding Shop are a few of the CTE 

classes, under AB 1330, that students can now select to meet one of the 13 state-

mandated course areas required for graduation from high school. 

AB 1330: 

1. Does not require a student to take a CTE course, nor does it eliminate the 
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Presidentôs Letter by Phil Jelinek 

As the new president of CAT, I would like to introduce myself by sharing my experiences with you.  

I spent 18 years as a dealership mechanic, shop foreman, and Internal manager with Oldsmobile and 

Cadillac.  I also owned my own shop for a few years.  I have been teaching a full auto program at 

Monrovia High School for the past 23 years and I spent 3 years teaching auto evening courses at a 

community college. 

 

I went back to school and obtained my Bachelors Degree in Dec 1999 and my Masters Degree in 

2003 at CSULB.  It was unusual to be hired as a high school instructor with only a high school diplo-

ma and be accepted and respected by the mainstream education community.  I was selected by the 

Monrovia Unified School District as their ñTeacher of the Yearò in 1995.  

 

It is an honor to be able to serve you, the members of CAT for the next two years.   Your Board members work tirelessly 

on your behalf in Sacramento and around the state being your voice to an educational system that many times discounts 

CTE and auto classes as non-essential to the education of Californiaôs student population.   Get to know who your Board 

of Directors are and tell us how we can better serve you, our membership.  When we ask you to contact a Legislative 

Representative, we do so for your benefit to help save your programs from being dismantled.  Many of you respond 

quickly to our requests.  I hope all of you realized we are fighting for you to stay in teaching so you can do what you do 

so well, train California students to use their hands with their brains. 

 

An area we need to work on is high school automotive program certifications.  I have visited many of the high school 

programs in and around Southern California and most are not certified.  There are two automotive program certifications 

available to us, CalABCôs ATTS  (California Certification) and NATEF  (National Certification), both are listed on the 

CAT website by clicking on "Certification" or by checking out the CAT Newsletters for Spring 2008 and 2009 on the 

website. 

 

As a high school instructor, I have had both certifications and you should get involved with one of them.  The complete 

ATTS program can be seen at (http://www.calautoteachers.com) and for NATEF by going to their website at 

(http://www.natef.com).  The ATTS Certification is free to High School Automotive Programs with Industry paying the 

fees. 

 

I hope all of you know about ASCCA (Automotive Service Councils of California).  ASCCA is a statewide organization 

of independent shops that have similar goals to CAT.  We are both concerned with state regulations over the repair of 

vehicles and properly trained job entry technicians.  By joining ASCCA you will be able to stay on top of these issues 

and produce students with the latest technology and regulations that  (both independent and dealerships) have to abide 

by.  I have been a member of ASCCA for the past 23 years and regularly attend their meetings so I know what is going 

on with shops I send my students too.  If you donôt already belong, consider joining your local chapter.  Your CAT 

Board is partnering with ASCCA to stay up with technician training needs, have a larger Legislation force, and establish 

bonding with industry. 

 

I met a Firefighter at a national competition last year and we talked about the importance of safety in our classrooms.  He 

suggested I go to http://www.FireExtinguisher.com.  It has the set-up to teach ñThe ABCôs of portable fire extinguish-
(Continued on page 6) 
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Executive Directorôs Report by Bob Barkhouse 

Man has CAT taken a quantum leap over the last nine months!  I guess you can call it the gestation 

period for CAT to enter the electronic age.  It is certainly making it hard on us 'ol' folks.  It seems 

like yesterday that I learned to turn the computer on three times in a row without a mishap.  Since 

last December, CAT has switched to electronic registration and your choice of snail mail or email 

for the newsletter.  You should have received several letters by now explaining the new processes. 

 

As has been written before, we feel that joining with Cvent will reduce the tremendous load that 

Steve Vail goes through every conference.  In the past, he has had to get billings out to members 

(around 400) during the summer and then registration twice a year for the conferences.  He collected money at the door 

and from vendors, then reconciled it and carried it home to be deposited.  Once home, he had to manually enter all the 

data into a database.  In addition, he had to prepare a budget and a profit/loss accounting for the past year to be presented 

to the Board at its annual meeting, which is an all day meeting during the last week of December.  From this, the Board 

develops a budget for the upcoming year.  One hell-of-a-job for one man!  We feel most of this will eventually be done 

through Cvent.  Bare with us for this first year while we get all the wrinkles out of the process. 

 

By a miracle, Tom Broxholm was the software genius that surfaced to help us merge into Cvent.  I would hate to hear 

how many hours that he has put into getting CAT online with Cvent.  There must have been hundreds of hours and 

phone calls put in over last spring and this summer to get us up and running.  It may take you a few extra minutes the 

first time you fill in the online registration, but you will be pleasantly surprised the next time that you use Cvent.  To 

your amazement, almost all of the entries will already be filled in.  If there are errors or new data, it can be entered any 

time you go online with Cvent.  If you experience a hang-up or see a better way of interacting with Cvent, let Tom or 

myself know so that we can make the process even better.  Both Steve and Tom deserve a great big THANK YOU for 

the many hours and concern that they have poured into making CAT the great organization that it is.  Make it a point to 

thank them at the Rio Hondo Conference. 

 

Our recent legislative year has been a weird year.  The ongoing battle for the preservation of CTE continues on.  A big 

THANK YOU has to go out to our Jim Custeau and "Country School Teacher", John Chocholak.  They have done a yeo-

man job of staying on top of AB 1330, SB 611 and SB 612.  All of these bills are now through the legislature and on the 

Governor's desk.  By the time you read this, it will be history.  AB 1330 allows a CTE course to satisfy graduation re-

quirements.  The two Senate Bills may or may not jeopardize Federal funding and appears to put control of CTE in the 

hands of the Universities.  We will just have to wait and see.  There is always next legislative year and new bills to clean 

up flaws.  The gut feeling is that all three will get the Governor's signature. 

 

I hope you have given thought to joining ASCCA.  ASCCA is an association of independent automotive service provid-

ers.  The cost of joining is inexpensive when compared to the benefits that are available to you.  You can join by contact-

ing your local chapter (ask any shop owner) or if there is no local chapter, by contacting Gloria Peterson in the Sacra-

mento ASCCA office.  Her phone number is (916) 924-9054 ext. 104.  If you are in a local chapter, invite them to regis-

ter and attend our conference at Rio Hondo.  Show them the listing of seminars that was recently mailed to you or go to 

www.calautoteachers.com and download the list of seminars.   

 

That's it for this time.....remember, keep the shiny side up and the greasy side down.  Bob Barkhouse 
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High School/ROP Officerôs Report by John J. Chocholak 

ñSHOPò We need to guard the name and concept! 
 

I have been very up front over the past few years about protecting the term SHOP. Many people 

and entities have tried to kill this word and substitute ñlabò or ñclassò as a re-name. In many cases 

the different kinds of SHOP program names have been changed in an effort to dress up and freshen 

up what has been tagged as ñold schoolò and out of date courses of study in our ñhigh techò school 

curriculum. 

 

Engineering and Design does not describe or make clear what goes on in an industry certified 

(NIMS) Machine Shop. Transportation Technology is a term that hides what truly is taught in an industry certified  

Small Engine Shop (EETC), Auto Shop (ATTS/NATEF) and Diesel Shop (ATTS/NATEF). 

 

The word SHOP clearly focuses any conversation when any educational welding, machining, auto, wood or electronics 

program is being discussed. In industry, everyone knows and uses terms like back SHOP, repair SHOP, and SHOP 

work. We never hear an automotive Service Writer at a dealership tell a customer that their car needs to go to the ñlabò 

for repairs. He/she tells them that it needs to go to the SHOP for repairs. 

 

The word SHOP is being replaced with words that make academic people more ñcomfortableò.  They seek a profile 

more pleasant for others to see in this ñhigh techò educational system that is now being crafted in California.  

 

Which brings me to the current political situation related to integrating academic subjects and non-academic subjects in 

the K-14 educational system in this state: SB 611 (Steinberg) and SB 612 (Steinberg) was just signed into law by the 

Governor. 

 

As I see things, the passage of both these bills accomplishes the following: 

1. The UC Chancellor will be put in charge of all K-14 courses of study. 

2. A-G will be the standard for approval of all K-14 courses of study. 

3. SB70 money (in the millions) will be used to fund 611 & 612. 

4. The UCCII (University of California Integration Institute), under the control 

of the UC Chancellor, will formulate rules and regulations for the integration and approval of courses. 

5. All integration work will be done from an academic ñrigorò perspective. 

6. SHOP will not be viewed as a teaching subject by the UCCII.  

 

I was made aware last June of SB 611 and SB 612 at a meeting of the Community College Chancellorôs Office 

Statewide Advisory Committee for Industrial and Technical Education. The members of this committee were very con-

cerned about A-G requirements of these bills, the current use of SB70 funds for this project and the lack of SHOP em-

phasis by the UCCII. The entire committee requested a meeting with the Community College Chancellorôs office to dis-

cuss the issues they had with this legislation. 

 

We had our meeting. The Vice Chancellor and the Governmental Affairs person from the Community College Chancel-

lorôs office were in attendance. Two things were made very clear to this committee. First, the Governmental Affairs per-

son felt that this legislation was good for the K-12 educational system and the community colleges in California. Se-

(Continued on page 6) 
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cond, the Community College Chancellor was in support of SB 611 and SB 612. I stated my point of view on this situa-

tion and informed the Vice Chancellor that I would be spreading the word about the Chancellorôs Office support of these 

bills. 

 

One month later, a person very high up in secondary CTE education at the State Capital passed the ñwordò to me that 

611 and 612 are tied to the re-authorization SB70. Indirectly, through third parties, I was asked to back off on my oppo-

sition to those bills. SB70 will be the main funding source for the work of UCCII in the future for many years. 

 

Oh, and by the way, as of this printing, the next meeting of the UCCII takes place at a very expensive hotel in Santa Bar-

bara. That expensive two-day meeting will be funded with current SB70 money. I thought that SB70 funds were to be 

used for community college articulation work with the K-12 school system, well not anymore. I think that the state fund-

ing for UCCII wording in these bills gives the green light for SB70 funding to continue for UCCII work...and we are 

talking about many millions every year for UCCII to operate for a long, long, time. 

 

The Governor signed SB 611 and SB 612 into law on October 8, 2011. In his signing statement on both bills, the gover-

nor writes: 

"it must be understood that in light of the state's severe budget problems, there will be no additional state funds 

made available for these programs. I encourage the University of California to seek federal or private funds to 

continue these efforts.ò 

 

If the Governor is saying that SB70 funds (state funds) will not be made available for 611 & 612 in the future, as in the 

past, this is good.  If the Governor is saying that Carl Perkins funds (federal funds) can be used for this work, this is bad. 

It is time to lobby and save SB 70 funds and Carl Perkins funds to be used as originally intended. 

 

What now will be put into question is how industry certification will be used in SHOP programs in the future and how 

much real hands on work can done in this educational UCCII environment.  

 

I am now hearing many people say that the "train has left the station".  That there is nothing SHOP teachers can do to 

stop the UCCII trend. I am not in that camp. I hope you are not either. You can write Community College Chancellor 

Jack Scott. You can tell him how you feel about the UC Chancellor taking over K-14 course structure. You can also 

tell him how you feel about SB70 funds being used for the UCCII very expensive meetings and funding activities of 

the UC Chancellorôs office.  

That is the camp I am in.  Yes, I support SHOP! 

(Continued from page 5-Chocholak) 

ersò.  You already know about A,B,C and D fires, did you know about the K type fires, neither did I?  Check out the 

website for a classroom ready power point, itôs great. 

 

There are many people I would like to thank, who supported me for this position, as I start my tenure as President, the 

first is John Overton, for giving me a quality example how to preside over CAT.   I would also like to thank Drew Carl-

son and Jim Custeau as past-presidents for their years of service and dedication to CAT; to John Chocholak as someone 

I admire for his tenacity on our behalf in Sacramento; to Bob Barkhouse for staying the course all these years, to Mike 

Slavich, (who fulfilled his ten year term with CAT) for his direction; to Tom Broxholm for his expertise on our CAT 

Website; to the rest of the appointed Board for keeping their interest alive in CAT; and finally to our newly elected vice-

president, Don Schumacher for stepping up and getting involved in CAT.   I look forward to these next two years. 

(Continued from page 3-Jelinek) 
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WEBMASTER Report by Tom Broxholm 

Website and Registration Update 

 

Registration: 

Registration has taken a new and exciting turn as most of you have already noticed.  I hope you 

found the experience easy and pleasant.  Our data and event management is now done using a 

company called Cvent.  Cvent specializes in online event registration. This new process will al-

low CAT to keep better records with less of a demand on the lives of our volunteer  members.  In 

addition you should have received a letter from our president and our treasure outlining our 

changes.  As a cost effective measure CAT will only be collecting membership dues during con-

ference registration period.  By paying your dues at the same time as you pay for the conference 

CAT saves money.  One of the best parts about Cvent is you get a personalized email invitation 

to the conference.  Here all of your information is prepopulated which saves you time.  All you 

need to do is choose ñMemberò as your registration category and the proper registration type.  

Instructions are right on the page.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Email Address: 

Registration is keyed into your email address. If we donôt have your email address or what we have is wrong or old you 

will have registration problems.  If you need your email address changed for any reason please contact me through the 

website and I can do that for you from the administrator side.   

 

Member or Join: 

If you are or have been a member in the past please do not choose the ñJoin CATò option just because you are having 

registration problems. This results in double records in our system.  The problem is most likely related to an email ad-

dress problem. Please contact me so I can correct it for you. 

 

Paying with 2 credit cards: 

This has been a challenge within the system. Some of you have chosen the ñRenew Membership Onlyò option so you 

can use one card for membership and another for the conference.  Then you experienced problems when you later tried 

to choose to register using the ñConference Registration Onlyò option to pay with the other card. I am working on a so-

lution for Spring 2012 conference however the best solution right now is for you to contact me prior to proceeding to 

(Continued on page 17) 
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Excellence in Education 

Ken Welch 
Mission Viejo HS and Saddleback College  

Name:  Ken Welch (Age: 60) 

Family: Married ï Karen is a retired Hospice RN.  I have three grown step-children and enjoy the five grandkids. 

Hometown: San Diego, CA 

Current City of Residence: Mission Viejo, CA 

 

Training/certificates: 

BA Industrial Education and MA Vocational Education from CSU Long Beach 

Four ASE Master Certifications ï Auto, HD Truck, Paint & Body, Engine Specialist 

I-CAR Certified Instructor 

Standard Secondary, Designated Subjects, Community College credentials 

 

Automotive Experience:  

Service Station 2 years, Auto Parts 4 years 

Teaching 38 years ïMission Viejo HS (35 years), Saddleback College (35 years part-time)  

CSU Long Beach (2.5 years), Esperanza HS (2 years) 

 

What was your favorite and least favorite subjects in school? 

My favorites were anything Industrial Arts (CTE) and least was French. 

 

Been in the military?  If so what was your specialty? 

I was born across from the San Diego Zoo at the Naval Hospital.   

 

Where do you get your update training? 

Many summer manufacturer training courses starting in 1974 

Five summer externships including Mazda Technical Services, Crevier BMW, Irvine BMW, Chrysler Corp. 

CAT and NACAT conferences along with lots of reading and practice outside of class. 

 

How did you get your start teaching? 

Dr. Jay Webster asked me to be his lab assistant in the Power Technology Lab at CSU Long Beach.  After completing my BA degree 

I taught 9 units (3 classes) of Auto 101 Basic Automotive for two semesters.  I continued to teach part-time at CSU Long Beach after 

completing my Secondary Credential. 

 

Hobbies 

Automotive, computers, photography, and target shooting & reloading. 

(Continued on page 11) 
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What is the closest you have been to a famous person and who was it? 

In 1995 Jeff Gordon presented me with the Valvoline Teacher of the Year award in New York and also signed my instructor lab coat 

from the National Automobile Dealers Technology Competition. 

 

What is your Favorite TV program? 

Mad Men 

 

Tell us about a life changing experience? 

The loss of my 2nd wife (Joy) to breast cancer brought me to closer to Godôs word and believing in the power of prayer in our lives. 

 

What was your first job and what was the pay? 

During Junior High School I delivered 450 newspapers on Thursday mornings before school.  The pay was about $14.00 per month. 

 

What is your Favorite food? 

Anything my wife makesé.even if it is a ñbad experimentòé..I eat it anyway.  Sheôs actually a great cook. 

 

What is your Favorite sports team? 

Jeff Gordonôs #24 team 

 

What changes have you seen in your classroom over your career? 

The sad loss of chalk boards, ditto masters, film strips with records, and 16mm projectors 

 

What is the biggest problem you see for the automotive teacher? 

Staying current with changes in technology in vehicles and the classroom, also locating the funding for up-to-date equipment. 

 

What is the biggest problem you see facing the automotive industry today? 

Training Technicians to repair modern vehicles. 

 

What was the first car you owned and how did you afford it? 

1968 Dodge Dart GTS  Which I purchased in 1969 by working 25 hours per week at a Union 76 service 

station during high school.  13:13 ET at 110 MPH Orange County International Raceway weekly (1969). 

 

What are your favorite automotive magazines? 

BMW Roundel ï BMW CCA club magazine 

 

What is your Favorite quote? 

ñRoads?    Where weôre going we donôt need roads.ò  -  Back to the Future - Dr. Emmett Brown 

(Continued from page 10-Welch) 
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The Fall CAT conference is just around the corner and we would like to invite you to attend.  Rio Hondo Col-

lege will be hosting the conference on October 21 & 22.  We have planned an array of new exciting workshops 

for your attendance.  

 

The conference will kick off on Friday, October 21 with several tours and the Board meeting, starting at 8:30 

a.m.  The first tour will depart Rio Hondo Campus at 8:30 a.m. for ñThe Nethercuttò collection followed by 

two individual tours departing the campus at noon for the SCAT Enterprises, Inc.  and the Venolia Piston 

Plant.  Each tour has a cost of $25.00 which includes transportation, lunch, and soft drinks.  Due to the traffic 

in the Los Angeles area we have chosen to use a charter bus service for your convenience.  Friday night a kick 

off dinner with a no-host bar at a local banquet center has been arranged.  The cost for dinner which includes 

dinner, salad, dessert and lemonade is $30.00 per person (limited seating, please register early).  

 

Seminars will begin on Saturday, October 22 with over 25 to choose from.  The majority of these seminars are 

new to the CAT conference and most will be offered more than once.   Seminarsô will be limited to 24 partici-

pants.  On Saturday morning at the registration table you will be able to request a color coded entry ticket simi-

lar to NACAT Conferences.  

 

The trade show will host nearly 30 booths and will include a special drawing for those completing a booth con-

tact card.  This card will be part of your registration packet and for those who visit 20 booths will be allowed 

to enter the drawing. 

 

Rio Hondo would like to thank the following vendors for their generous donations for morning and afternoon 

refreshments. 

1. Lucas Oil Products, Inc. 

2. Mission Equipment and Lifts, Inc. 

3. NATEF 

4. Western Graphics Plus 

 

As you can see we have planned a full conference with new and exciting information, so come learn, enjoy, 

and network with CAT members and supporters of automotive education in California.   

 

For more information visit www.calautoteachers.com /conferences.html   

 

Sincerely, Rio Hondo College Automotive Staff  

FALL CAT CONFERENCE 

Rio Hondo College 

October 21 &22, 2011 
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